MINUTES OF SANTON DOWNHAM PARISH COUNCIL  MEETING
HELD ON MONDAY, 2nd AUGUST  2021 AT 7.00 PM
Present:
Mr Mick Mackender, Chairman

Mrs Debbie Cock

                        Mr Andrew Butcher (Vice Chairman)
Mr Paul Brown


Mrs Sylvia East, Parish Clerk 


Members of Public   Mrs Christine Field  and Mr Ian Harper
Apologies 

The Chairman advised apologies had been received from Cllrs Lukanuik and Wittam 
Declaration of Interest

There were no declarations of interest on any of the Agenda Items.
Minutes of the Meetings held on the 7th June and Extraordinary Meeting of the 28th June 2021
Mrs Field pointed out that there was a small error on the Minutes of the 28th June in that the holiday let was quoted as a ‘chalet’ and should read ‘cabin’.  This was noted and as no other amendments were put forward, these were then signed by the Chairman as being a true record of events.

Parish Clerk’s Report
1) The Clerk read the report on the finances todate.  This report will be made available on line.
2) The Council were advised of the payment for the drain works for £1,752.00.  The invoice is higher than anticipated as the contractor had to return a second time with a hire machine to cut through the build up over the years.  Due to the unexpected problem it had not been possible to pressure jet effectively.  A second payment needing clearance was for legal work of £ 1,573.20.  All agreed the two payments be made.

3) The watercourse remains outstanding, as does the storm drain issue down the Forestry retained track.

The Chairman advised a contractor was looking into these issues and awaited costings for the hire of a smaller digger plus the costs of the rings required for the storm drains. It was intended to carry out the work required on both issues in tandem.   A price of £600 per ring had been obtained from Travis Perkins for the concrete rings, of which we would require three. It was thought these could be sourced cheaper.  An alternative was plastic crates which although cheaper would not last as long.  
4) The Planning consent for change of use from horse paddock to holiday let with one holiday cabin was discussed.  The Clerk advised nothing further had been heard so it was a question of waiting for a decision from West Suffolk Council.

The Chairman asked Mrs Field if the offers made regarding the roads still applied whether or not the application was successful.  Mrs Field advised this was now not so but she would prefer to deal with the matter via email.  Mrs Field commented although she had received a letter from the Parish Council and a copy of the map showing which roads she was committed to contributing towards, she did not have any other documentation to back this up.  The Clerk advised this was contained on the Conveyances. Mrs Field queried whether this was for The Gardens and the Clerk advised it was to do with both The Gardens and land.  Mrs Field stated she did not have a copy and the Clerk said she could supply this.  Mrs Field felt she was being treated differently to the rest of the property owners, and the Chairman and Clerk advised this was not the case.  Mrs field stated she still could not understand why her application had been treated differently to other applications, she mentioned as examples Little Lodge and Brandon Gate Lodge.  Both the Chairman and Clerk advised Mrs Field’s application was the first one of its kind this Parish Council has had to deal with.  Mr Brown interjected that with regard to Little Lodge this had been ongoing for many years and expanding, so it was likely planning submissions had taken place some years ago. The Chairman and Clerk advised that with regard to Brandon Gate Lodge, complaints had been raised by the Parish Council, visits made and comments passed on to the Forestry with no result. The Chairman commented that when the planning submission came to the Parish Council for replacement of the sheds at the bottom of the Gardens this was not objected to on the grounds that the Council thought this was to be a residential home.  However, once plans were agreed this became a holiday let which means a loss of anticipated revenue. This also applies to the part of the house Mrs Field partially resides in, ie that part of this is now a holiday let and the Council was not sure how the Council Tax aspect would be affected.  The Chairman stated in general each house individually had around £75.00 of its Council Tax allotted to the precept but noted this varied according to the size of the property.  Mr Brown commented on the fact Mrs Field had a livery business operating on the fields
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which used the roads, plus at the moment one holiday let herself and the one Mr louis Field now is operating, so it should be expected that the contribution would be higher than other properties. 
Mrs Field acknowledged this situation should be reflected in any offers made towards the contributions for the roads and she was willing to pay £1,000 without the cabin and an extra contribution should the application be accepted by West Suffolk.  The Chairman raised the conversation he had separately with Mr Louis Field where an offer of £2,000 contribution towards doing up the road had been put forward and asked if this still stood.  Mrs Field stated she would discuss this with Mr Louis Field. This matter was discussed throughout the meeting, and it was accepted this was an important issue so a slight steering away from the Agenda was acceptable.

5) The quotation for the work to the road was discussed and although in principle the cost of £12,114.00 plus VAT was judged to be reasonable, in simple terms, the Parish Council do not have sufficient funding to take on this project. The quotation holds for three months and the fear was that it would not be sensible for the road project to be undertaken during the winter months but if left another year the price would rise making it more difficult to undertake.  The Clerk advised possibly £6,000 might be available from the Parish Council funding, however, this was dependent on the cost of outstanding issues, ie the watercourse, storm drains, reduction of the oak tree opposite the Church and a contingency fund, it was noted that a Contingency Fund is a legal Statute.  Mrs Field offered to speak to all the other householders down her road and ask how they would feel about making a contribution per household, which is part of the responsibility taken on by all householders in their Conveyance.  It was however, agreed that this should not come from Mrs Field but the Parish Council and the Chairman agreed to take this onboard when the picture was a little clearer re funds available.   Mrs Field agreed, if the application was successful she expected to pay an extra contribution.  Mrs Field commented that those living down this particular stretch of the village road feel they had been left out whilst the main section of Marks Lane had been undertaken twice.  It was pointed out a repair took place during the previous Parish Council tenature and householders contributed on this occasion. The road down to the old shop and Forestry offices is the heaviest used part of the village roads and volunteers had carried out potholing voluntary missions on more occasions than anywhere else in the village.   The Chairman remarked that some of the issues related to the larger vehicles being impeded by hedges and the Parish Council had asked for such hedges to be cut back. Two of the historical problems have been overcome but the Clerk was asked to re-address an outstanding issue and find out who the Renting Agent was for the rented bungalow along this stretch. It was agreed if on this occasion the hedge was not taken right back, the Council would undertake this work themselves.   The other side of the road is Forestry and the Clerk would once again communicate with the Forestry Office to cut back the overhanging greenery.

6) Since the Agenda item was now on the issue of applications in general the Parish Clerk asked all present if they had anything to comment upon with regard to the planning application sent to them relating to Mr Rees and his plan for a small extension.  No one had any comment, but the Chairman mentioned some comments to him about the roof being different to the others along the road. It was felt that as the house was further back than the rest in the line, this was not a problem.  The Chairman will take another look at the drawings but generally there was no objection.
Other issues discussed were somewhat muddled in context with the Agenda therefore will now be bullet pointed:
· The potholes down this road to the farm are now extremely bad and the discussion was that if we could not deal with the entire road should the Council not undertake at the very least a repair solution?  The argument against this is that it would be more money down the drain as anything temporary would not last which would then put the road project back several years.
· The Chairman mentioned that roots were coming through and ‘lifting the road’

· The newest residents opposite end of Mrs Field’s property were seeking to have the waste lorry pick up their bins.  The problem here is that the Parish Council owns only to the end of
The Gardens Cottage, so there is a swathe of  road not owned or adopted by the Parish Council   It is assumed this remains in the ownership of the Forestry and it was queried whether they could be approached for a contribution to take the road down to the end.  The Clerk will ask the question but it will be an awkward situation to overcome as it is not Parish 
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Council owned or the responsibility of the Parish Council, who cannot afford to‘adopt’ another future expense.
· Mr Brown asked Mrs Field if she recognises that her business uses the road more than the other houses.  Mrs Field felt this was not the case and stated generally speaking the holiday renters tended to go for walks or to cycle.  This does not appear to be how all perceive this to be.  It was acknowledged life in general has changed with more deliveries made on a daily basis.
· The Chairman raised the point that some residents appear to have differing and changeable attitudes about ‘visitors’ to the village ie only last year there had been reports of visitors parking outside residents properties, urinating in the hedges and looking over etc. yet we have seen suggestions more ‘visitors’ would be welcome.  The Parish Council agrees we live in a lovely spot and are happy to ‘share’ this with others but feel we should be cautious about opening the village up too much. This is a conservation area, we don’t have much in the way of facilities and increased visitors would offer no financial benefit to the village as a whole. It is understood the farm needs to diversify and appreciated that if the holiday cabin is agreed by West Suffolk, this will not in itself make much difference to what already exists.
· Mr Ian Harper commented about the speed of vehicles coming past his house and was advised the Parish Council could do little about this.   Mr Harper has had conversations with Cllr Lukanuik and thought plans had been passed to put in a 50 mph speed limit but believed the budget was not there at this moment in time.  
· Mr Harper Suggested the possibility of some white gates either end of the village on the main road but was advised this is not the Parish Council Road and we are once again back to funding issues.  
· The Clerk commented the Village Hall contributes in many unseen ways to the funding of the Parish Council.  It pays for the majority of stationery costs, does not charge the Parish Council to use the hall, gives a contribution towards the use of the greens for car boots and there has been the odd donation.
· Discussion took place regarding the pieces of land that the Parish Council does maintain, ie the large green which the Chairman cuts several times a year, using his own tractor.  On this subject it was noted that in the earlier years the Parish Council had paid for this to be done but since 2010 the Chairman had undertaken this cut with his own machinery.  Upto 2020 no payment had been taken only costs for the red diesel and maintenance of the tractor, since 2020 the Chairman has taken a small wage as it is recognised in the future the Parish Council will need to put this out to tender.   

· Mrs Field asked about the small triangle at the top end of the road to the farm and offered to cut this but was concerned this might cause an issue. The Parish Council thanked Mrs Field and quoted that it would be happy for her to undertake this.
The meeting closed at 8.35pm.
Shortly after Mrs Field returned to advise that Mr Louis Field would stand by his offer of £2,000 towards the road.
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